
 
 

INSTRUCTIONAL PLANNING 
COUNCIL 

MEETING MINUTES OF 
October 7, 2022 

9:30am – 11:30am, Zoom 
 

Members Present: Jessica Kaven, Susan Mahoney, , Chris Burns, Erik Gaspar, Sarah Cortez, 
Allison Hughes, James Carranza, Chialin Hsieh, Jill Sumstad, Alison Field, Jose Manzo, Chloe 
Knott 
Members Absent: Alex Claxton, Lisa Palmer, Karen Engel 
Guests: Lezlee Ware, David Eck, Candice Nance, David Reed, Matt Lee, Gampi Shankar, 
Leonor Cabrera, Doug Hirzel, Mary Ho, Nada Nekrep, Ameer Thompson, Gerardo Pacheco, 
Lesly Ta, Gloria Darafshi, Mayra Arellano  

 

1) Adoption and Approval of Agenda 

Motion – To adopt agenda: M/S: Chris Burns, Sarah Cortez   
Discussion – none 
Abstentions – none 
Approval – approved unanimously 
 
 

2) Approval of Minutes 
• September 16, 2022 

Motion – To approve minutes: M/S:  Sarah Cortez, Allison Hughes 
Discussion – none 
Abstentions – Alison Field (not present at 9/16 meeting) 
Approval – approved  

 
 

3) IPC Membership 
 
Jessica Kaven presented on behalf of this item. She projected the current membership of 
IPC and shared that it has been requested that CTE or Business, Design & Workforce 
Division be represented within the faculty membership. Jessica posed options to the 
committee, that if in agreement, they can potentially add a third faculty at large, or a 
specific position for the particular area/division seeking membership representation.  
 
Candice Nance shared that it is her understanding that CTE/BDW used to have 
representation at IPC, and with the nuances of CTE curriculum and compliance and how 



different the impact is for that division, she recommends that the committee consider 
adding a CTE related spot on the committee, and thanked the committee for considering 
this. James suggested reviewing the bylaws to consider what the best structure might be for 
membership, noting that typically IPC has not had membership from each division. James 
agreed that it is important that the BDW/CTE needs are represented. James and Jessica 
clarified that the bylaws would need to change if the membership was to change. James 
highlighted that within this committee, the members do not represent their divisions, but 
rather various campus constituencies, and stated that perhaps a workforce or CTE 
representative would therefore make more sense than a BDW division representative. 
Allison Hughes agreed with James’ point, noting that she reviewed the membership back to 
2009, and the membership has always been by position that is held at the college as 
opposed to division specific representatives. Allison shared that the idea to incorporate a 
third faculty member at large, or a CTE membership position would fit well within the 
current membership model. Allison suggested if the committee were to add a third faculty 
member at large position, the three categories the committee could do their best to work 
within could be adjunct representation, CTE representation, and general faculty 
representation. The group discussed the possibility of the CTE Liaison role acting as the 
representation, however, the group discussed the challenges that may exist with that 
selection, and agreed further discussion was needed. This item will be brought back for 
discussion and possible action at a future IPC meeting.  
 

 
4) COLTS-U Transfer Station 

 
Mary Ho and Gloria Darafshi presented on behalf of this item. They presented the 
following to the committee: 
 
 
 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
Susan Mahoney asked how she can connect with the group for planning purposes, and Mary 
and Gloria shared that they will follow up. Chialin thanked Mary and Gloria for their 
sharing of such important information.  
 

5) Dual-Enrollment Update 
 
Mayra Arellano presented on behalf of this update. She shared the following with the 
committee: 
 
 

 



 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Leonor Cabrera asked what types of courses are being offered for students. Mayra shared 
that BUS 180 at Carlmont High School, ECE courses at Hillsdale High School and Ethnic 
Studies at Pescadero High School are some of the offerings available for students in the fall.  
Susan Mahoney shared that she is interested in a collaboration with the HTP program, and 
would be interested in sharing information that can be dispersed at the breakfast event. 



Jessica Kaven added that it would be helpful to understand what types of teaching and 
learning support is being offered for faculty. Mayra agreed that this is important as 
reflecting on the resources that faculty need in order to be successful in teaching these 
courses is crucial. Lezlee Ware asked if having faculty coordinators at each high school has 
been discussed. Lezlee shared that many years ago, her division learned that having a 
faculty coordinator was a successful position to have as it could serve as a liaison between 
the high school and the college faculty. Mayra shared that she would discuss this with 
Chialin and encouraged Lezlee to share any other information she may have. Chialin 
thanked Mayra for her work on this endeavor.  
 
 

6)  Student-First Course Schedule and 3-Year Completion 
• Strategic Enrollment Implementation 
• College for Working Adults (CWA) model 

 
 

Chialin projected the PRIE website and brought the committee’s attention to the following 
portion of the site, highlighting the EMP initiatives for which IPC is responsible, and the 
advisory role in which IPC will serve: 
 
Cañada Collaborates | Office of Planning, Research, and Institutional Effectiveness (PRIE) | Cañada 
College (canadacollege.edu) 
 

 
 
Chialin then shared the following presentation with the committee: 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://canadacollege.edu/prie/canada-collaborates.php
https://canadacollege.edu/prie/canada-collaborates.php


 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 



 



 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 
Candice Nance and Jessica Kaven asked if an H&SS Division graph could be shared. Dean 
Ameer Thompson addressed that the data for H&SS and S&T divisions, the data tended to 
trend with the college as a whole, but there were a few standouts which were BDW and 
KAD which had much more anomalous outcomes which is the reason why those divisions 
were highlighted.  
 
Leonor Cabrera mentioned that Candice Nance was the creator of the late start for the BDW 
division, and students appear to be different than those which KAD has, for example. 



Leonor shared that she tried to register for an evening fashion course, and had to involve the 
various deans and the assistance of the Welcome Center to finally be registered for the 
course. Leonor shared that from her perspective, it seems as though the campus is missing 
out on the older or more experienced student population and would like more information 
about adult lifelong learners, and that the registration process has made registration into 
these courses more difficult for these groups at times. Leonor suggested that there is an 
untapped group of students who for example, may have raised children and now wish to 
pursue a degree, and would appreciate tapping into this group of folks, and how best to 
support them. 
 
Ameer thanked Leonor for her comment, but respectfully disagreed, stating that this group 
of students are not a secondary group of individuals, but are the campus students and are 
part of the primary group of students and not an afterthought. Ameer stated that the college 
does have a College for Working Adults and the campus is actively trying to serve those 
students, highlighting that these groups are our students.  
 
Leonor agreed that while they are our students, those she is referencing have a 
nontraditional pathway, which is a few courses here and there, and possibly a certificate as 
opposed to a degree. Ameer shared that his primary point is to highlight that he does not see 
these students as secondary, but rather primary and therefore of primary concern. Ameer 
stated that the campus owes it to students to ensure they are being served. Leonor shared 
that from her perspective, they are not adequately being served as students have shared their 
experience with her, particularly related to the lack of support systems and services in place 
for evening students, such as office hours. Leonor and Ameer agreed to continue discussing 
this item off line.  
 
Candice shared that she would like to see the college put together a late start schedule 
month by month in a top down, strategic format. Susan highlighted the importance of 
having an easy way for students to locate late start classes. Susan also supported Leonor’s 
statement, sharing that compared to other institutions in which she has worked, our campus 
does not particularly court the lifelong learners, and if it is difficult for campus faculty and 
employees to register, it may be challenging for other potential students as well. Chialin 
shared that at a future meeting, she can include Manuel Perez, as a goal within the SEP is to 
make enrollment easier, and possibly Student Services can update the group on this. Sarah 
Cortez shared that there will be an upcoming Flex Day presentation on some of the 
enrollment updates, including those that have been implemented to assist students in 
registering more easily.  
 
James shared the following presentation with the committee as the second portion of this 
agenda item: 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
 
James discussed a few examples of course offerings and evening degree challenges that the 
administration is currently working through to offer additional opportunities for students 
and to increase offerings and marshal support for students.  
 

7) ASCC Recommendation (revised (9/1/2022) 
• “That our college to aim for 100% of Certificate and Degree classes to be offered in an online 

(or multi modal) format by spring 2024 with the exception of lab classes that would pose a 
health or chemical threat to the students or students households.” 

• IPC took action on ASCC’s spring 2022 recommendation on May 20, 2022.  



• IPC will take action on the REVISED recommendation. 
 
Jessica Kaven reminded the committee of the resolution timeline which has been shared with the 
committee in previous meetings: 
 

 
 
Jessica reminded the committee that this is an action item. Chris Burns highlighted the 
section on student technology needs, stating that much of this falls on the library, and that 
this semester, supplies and laptops supplies were exhausted very quickly, within days. Chris 
highlighted that next semester, an increase in students will also increase this demand, and 
many of these students will not have the supplies they need. Chris highlighted that while 
supplies and technology will increase student interest and enrollment, this also means more 
planning and preparation will be needed to ensure student needs are appropriately met.  
 
Lezlee asked if there is a list on the website and in our catalog and schedule of classes of 
degrees that can be attained online, and if students could offer information related to which 
courses they have been having trouble getting into online. Candice shared a spreadsheet she 
had created for her division that organizes course offerings and their ability to be offered 
online, among other information. She shared that in speaking with faculty members, she 
now knows how to change selective options and tweak scheduling a bit to increase online 



offerings. Chialin highlighted that the administration is working on a similar endeavor for 
all campus programs, in addition to AD-T, AS and AA and certificates which can be 
completed within 2-3years.  
 
Allison shared that she would love to support the recommendation from ASCC and also 
make some conditions or add further clarity. While 100% is not a goal that may be possible 
at all times due to quality considerations, other considerations could be the focus and these 
items could greatly improve the student experience overall. Doug Hirzel shared that he is 
concerned about supporting the recommendation as it stands because of the 100% language, 
and because of the exceptions offered. Doug highlighted that while the committee has 
agreed that some courses are not appropriate to be offered online, the recommendation does 
not say this, with the exception of health and safety. Doug suggested making the 
recommendation to work with Academic Senate to add some questions to Program Review 
and five faculty the charge and opportunity to evaluate which courses are appropriate for 
online offerings and if programs are able to be completed 100% online. Doug cautioned the 
committee members on being overly broad in their approach in supporting this 
recommendation. Jessica highlighted that faculty members have reached out to her in 
agreement, stating that there are courses that should not be offered online, in their opinion, 
not just for health and safety reasons, but also for skill building, learning, articulation or 
programmatic need reasons. Chloe Knott thanked the committee for bringing up many of 
these points and shared that some of these are not aspects that the students may have 
considered. Chloe brought up the example of Computer Science 252, which some ASCC 
students need to take next semester, yet this course does not have an online option and this 
is a type of course which can be offered online. Chloe highlighted the idea of looking at the 
way in which courses are structured and how individual courses can be adjusted to fit 
student needs accordingly. She did thank the committee for bringing up points that were not 
considered or thought about by the students. The committee updated their summary of the 
chart as follows: 
 



 
 
 

Motion – IPC supports the intention and sentiment behind the ASCC 
recommendation and IPC recommends that Cañada strive to create 
opportunities for students (based upon identified supplemental topics 
considered to date to support the college in reaching that objective) to 
take courses and complete degrees, certificates, and programs in 
whatever modality works for them (f2f, online, partially online, etc.).: 
M/S: James Carranza, Chialin Hsieh    

Discussion – none 
Abstentions – Jill Sumstad 
Approval – approved  
 

Chialin asked Susan Mahoney to share this information with the Program Review Workgroup 
and bring back any thoughts or comments to a future IPC meeting.  

 
 
 

8) ACES Equity Plan—Tabled due to time 
• Update from Equity Plan Writing Group 

 
Alison Field put the following information in the meeting chat in the interest of time:  
 
“ACES Update: Every 3 years the college submits a plan to the state for the Student 



Equity and Achievement Program (SEAP Plan). This plan informs funding that we 
receive. We are currently working on the plan for 2022-2025 and we need your valuable 
input! Please take a look at our one-page info sheet. 
 Opportunities to provide input: 
1. Come to our all-college Flex Session, “Your Input Needed…” on Wed., 1-2:30 pm. 
2. Next IPC meeting on Oct 21! 
3. Other Council, Senate, & Committee meetings (Oct) 
 
Alison provided the information sheet for the group in the chat.  
 

9) Online Teaching & Learning 
• Local Peer Online Course Review (POCR) Process- Tabled due to time 
 

10) Good of the order 
 

 
11) Important Dates: 
• Program Review 

o October 14: Instructional Comprehensive Program Review or Annual Update due 
o October 28: Dean/VP feedback due 
o November 4: Review and incorporate supervisor’s feedback due  

• Reassigned Time (New, Renewals, & Revisions) 
o November 11: Online applications due for all new, renewal and revised positions 
o November 18: Dean/VP review, provide recommendations, sign and submit 

applications to Office of Instruction 
 

12) Adjournment  
Motion – To adjourn the meeting: M/S: James Carranza, Allison Hughes 
Discussion – none 
Abstentions – none 
Approval – approved unanimously 
 
a) Meeting adjourned at 11:36 am. 
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